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The Rho Chi Society

Annual Chapter Report 


 Annual Chapter Report – 2016-2017
Please complete your Annual Chapter Report, adhering strictly to the format below, and submit it to the National Office via e-mail (RhoChi@unc.edu) by May 15.
General formatting guidelines:

· Adhere to the page/word limitations specified in each section.

· Use 12 point, Times-New Roman, font.
· Do not include any attachments or appendices. 
· Submit as a Word Document. 
Date of report submission: May 7, 2017
Name of School/College: University of Cincinnati James L. Winkle College of Pharmacy
Chapter name and region: Beta Nu, Region IV-E
Chapter advisor’s name and e-mail address: Bradley Hein, heinbe@ucmail.uc.edu
(If chapter has a co-advisor, please list name and email address): 

For split campuses, please list advisor and email address for each campus, if applicable:

Delegate who attended the Rho Chi Annual Meeting: Marie Yasuda
(Note: Any chapter failing for three successive years to have a delegate at the National Convention shall be declared “inactive” by the Executive Council and may not elect members unless and until reinstated – Article 4, Section 3, Rho Chi Society Bylaws) Note that Advisors attending the National Conventions may serve as delegates in the absence of a student or non-student member delegate—Article 7, Section 7, Rho Chi Society Bylaws.  
Date delegate’s name submitted to Rho Chi: March 23, 2017
Past year’s officers and e-mail addresses: 
President: Darby Cochran, cochrada@mail.uc.edu
Vice President: Amanda Gibson, gibsoak@mail.uc.edu
Secretary: Marie Yasuda, yasudame@mail.uc.edu
Treasurer: Betty Petrovich, petrovby@mail.uc.edu
Historian: Emily Metzker, metzkeea@mail.uc.edu
Tribunal Representative: Theodore Dorow, dorowtj@mail.uc.edu

New officers and e-mail addresses for next academic year:

President: Bethany Tabeling, tabeliba@mail.uc.edu
Vice President: Jessie Lipstreuer, lipstrjl@mail.uc.edu
Secretary: Kasey Schiff, schiffbk@mail.uc.edu 

Treasurer: Sydney Allen, allen3sr@mail.uc.edu
Historian: Christopher Marsman, marsmacr@mail.uc.edu
Tribunal Representative: Kori Asante, asanteka@mail.uc.edu
Number of Rho Chi student members at college or school, listed by class year and program (and by campus if more than one campus):

Class of 2017: 22 (2 Ph.D. Pharmaceutical Sciences students, 1 M.S. Masters of Sciences students, and 19 Pharm.D. students)

Class of 2018: 19

Class of 2019: 20

Meetings: Provide information on meetings held in the following tabular format (Limit 1.5 page)
	Date
	Attendance
	Agenda
	Action Steps

	03-11-16
	Class of 2017 and 2018 (35)
	New executive board elections class of 2018
	Class of 2018 voted on new executive board members for 2016-17 school year

	04-05-16
	2017 and 2018 Executive Boards (13)
	Transition of duties
	2015-16 executive board members discussed their duties and roles in depth with the newly elected executive board. 2016-17 executive board was officially installed in new roles.

	04-08-16
	Class of 2018 (18)
	Volunteer and tutoring responsibilities and new fundraiser discussion
	Volunteer responsibilities were discussed with new members and a date was chosen for St. Vincent de Paul site orientation. Interest in tutoring for Fall 2016 was gauged. All members were alerted of their summer responsibilities to the “Top 200 Flashcard” fundraiser.

	09-06-16
	2018 Executive Board (7)
	Fundraiser discussion and initiation location
	Members of the executive board discussed a new fundraiser, “Top 200 Flashcards” and how sales would be implemented. We also discussed a potential new location for the initiation ceremony – UC’s Nippert Stadium.

	09-09-16
	Class of 2018 (20)
	Fundraiser and tutoring update and student government by-law changes
	Members were updated by the Vice President about Top 200 Flashcard sales. Treasurer expressed need for more tutors and explained to members how to get involved. Tribunal representative discussed potential student government by-law changes and collected a consensus vote from members.

	10-21-16
	Class of 2018 (17)
	Lecture Award vote
	Members voted on a UC professor who would be deserving of nomination for the Lecture Award.

	10-26-16
	Top 25% of class of 2019 (33)
	Rho Chi activities
	Potential new members were invited to hear a presentation about the Rho Chi organization and Beta Nu chapter.

	12-02-16
	Class of 2018 (19)
	Volunteer requirements, updates to Brains and Guidelines, and ornament exchange
	Historian provided volunteer dates for spring semester and reminded members of requirements. Secretary reminded all members to update their sections of Brains and Guidelines over Christmas break. Members participated in an ornament exchange.

	01-27-17
	Class of 2018 and 2019 (37)
	Initiation details, Lecture Award update, and Faculty Excellence Award Vote
	Details of initiation were discussed. Members of the class of 2018 voted on the annual Faculty Excellence Award.

	02-17-17
	Class of 2018 and 2019 (38)
	Proceedings of elections and position responsibilities
	Class of 2019 were informed on how elections would be run. 2016-17 executive board members discussed their responsibilities to new members.

	03-10-17
	Class of 2018 and 2019 (28)
	New executive board elections class of 2019
	Elections were held and the class of 2019 elected their executive board.

	04-07-17
	Class of 2018 (32)
	Recognition ceremony for Lecture Award nominee
	The class of 2018 hosted a recognition ceremony for Dr. Christopher Droege whom we nominated for the Rho Chi Lecture Award to show our appreciation of his dedication to us.

	04-07-17
	Class of 2019 (20)
	Volunteer responsibilities
	Volunteer duties were discussed and we chose a date for orientation at St. Vincent de Paul. A new fundraiser of OTC flashcards was discussed as well as the expectation of members to complete these cards over the summer. 


Strategic Planning: 

The goals that were set for the Beta Nu Rho Chi chapter were chosen in alignment with the mission of the society as a whole. Our main focus was “to contribute to the development of intellectual leaders”. Our Rho Chi chapter hosted several events including the annual OTC Challenge and Study Lab. We continued with the production of the Brains and Guidelines and we started a new production, Top 200 Flashcards. These items are sold to members of our college to promote success in the classroom, on rotations, and beyond. We succeeded in achieving this goal through collaboration with other organizations and faculty and students at the College of Pharmacy. Another goal we set was to expand the involvement of Rho Chi members and non-members in Rho Chi events. We did this by creating flyers, utilizing class Facebook pages, making announcements, and reaching out to leaders across the college encouraging participation in events. We also set a goal of increasing our fundraising efforts. Our Rho Chi chapter worked together to create a set of “Top 200 Flashcards”, which was then edited and marketed to the College of Pharmacy. Our efforts paid off as we sold over 200 sets of flashcards. We are so proud of the efforts of our chapter put towards the Rho Chi organization over the past year, and the outcomes we saw as a direct result of those efforts.
Activities:
The Beta Nu chapter of Rho Chi is constantly working on projects and events that further the society’s mission and achieve the chapter’s goals. Our chapter activities include:
Top 200 Flashcards: This semester our executive board in combination with our advisor devised a plan for a new fundraiser – Top 200 Flashcards. Each member of Rho Chi was tasked with creating approximately 10 flashcards to submit for compilation. These flashcards included information such as: brand and generic drug name, drug class, indications, dose, adverse reactions, black box warnings, and drug-drug interactions. Many hours were then spent reviewing and editing by the Vice President, Amanda Gibson, the President, Darby Cochran, and our advisor, Dean Hein. We also received buy in from the faculty at the college for their help in editing the flashcards pertaining to their area of expertise. These flashcards serve as a useful resource for students of all levels at the College of Pharmacy as they take their “Top 200 Quizzes”, allowing students to excel in the classroom. We took orders from the entire school and sold over 150 sets with the first order. The flashcards were so popular, that we placed 2 more orders over the course of the year to meet the needs of our classmates and peers and made over $4,000. We also have plans with the class of 2019 to continue this fundraiser by providing updated flashcards for new drugs added to the Top 200 list and to sell the full sets of flashcards to the incoming class of 2021.
Personal Tutoring Services: Rho Chi members were encouraged to volunteer to tutor their peers who are struggling in class. A survey was sent by the treasurer, Betty Petrovich, to Rho Chi members asking which subjects they would like to tutor in. These members were then paired with a student looking for a tutor by the Associate Dean Andrea Wall. Rather than setting up certain things to talk about, the Rho Chi tutors allow the student to determine how they want to approach the content. Several tutors created study materials such as mock test questions and mock cases, while other tutors just held a casual question and answer session. These approaches were determined by the needs and wants of the student being tutored. The Beta Nu chapter has been providing formal tutoring services for 4 years, but has informally provided tutoring for students of the college for over 11 years.
Study Lab: The Rho Chi Beta Nu class of 2017 identified a need at the College of Pharmacy that was not currently being met. Several struggling students were not reaching out for tutoring services. It was determined that by hosting a weekly “Study Lab” may create a more open and welcoming environment for students to seek help. Study Lab is a continuation of a program started last year that allows all students at the College of Pharmacy to come and go as they please to ask questions to Rho Chi tutors. This prevented struggling students to be stuck with the stigma that may come along with having a personal tutor. This year we expanded the program to make it required for some students who were performing poorly in the classroom. This fact was not publicly shared and therefore avoided attaching a stigma with Study Lab.
Volunteering at Saint Vincent de Paul Charitable Pharmacy: In 2017, members of Rho Chi continued with a year long community service project – volunteering at one of Cincinnati’s charitable pharmacies. This pharmacy provides medications to community members who otherwise would not be able to afford them. Rho Chi members have been able to fill a staffing/volunteering void on Saturday mornings for the past 3 years. We help to fill prescriptions, counsel patients, and help with other projects around the pharmacy. Several members also participated in their “Punch Out” events where they unpack unit dose medications and their “Annual Inventory”. Our members genuinely cherish the unique experiences they gain while volunteering and are proud of the difference they are able to make in the community. This pharmacy also hosts an annual golf outing as a fundraising effort. Our Rho Chi chapter sponsored a hole at this event as a donation to the organization.
Pharmacy 5K: Over the past year, the James L. Winkle College of Pharmacy Tribunal (student government) has been planning a new college and community wide event. The college has chosen to pursue a race to raise awareness to our profession, bring the community together, and create a valuable training opportunity for a Cincinnati staple, The Flying Pig Marathon. Rho Chi’s Tribunal Representative has been working closely with Tribunal to plan the details of the event and determine Rho Chi’s role. We will be funding or staffing a portion of the course and will have a booth set up at the finish line to show off our organization. The first annual race is planned for Fall 2017, and we are very excited to be a part of it.
OTC Challenge: Beta Nu chapter in coordination with the Non-Prescription Medicine faculty hosted the 4th annual OTC Challenge at the College of Pharmacy. This was an intercollegiate event where teams of 4 students could sign up to play a jeopardy style game where they answered questions about over-the-counter medications. This year we had 6 teams participate and had 3 faculty judges. The winning team represented the James L. Winkle College of Pharmacy at the state competition at the Ohio Pharmacist’s Association Conference in April where they came in second place. We budgeted approximately $100 for supplies and prizes for this event.
Brains and Guidelines: Each year the Beta Nu chapter updates a production called “Brains and Guidelines”. These documents were created by classes prior to ours as a fundraising opportunity. The “Brain” consists of lab values, reference charts, and abbreviations, while the “Guidelines” contain abbreviated versions of treatment guidelines for many common disease states. As treatment guidelines are constantly being updated, each of our chapter members are tasked with updating the guidelines for up to 3 disease states. These updated copies are then sold in April to students starting APPE rotations, preceptors, professors, and even physicians. This fundraiser helps our chapter financially, but more importantly helps students and practitioners practice in a time efficient and intellectual way. These have been produced and sold for over 6 years at the James L. Winkle College of Pharmacy.
Taste of Pharmacy:
Each year an organization fair called the “Taste of Pharmacy” is held during the first weeks of classes to help orient incoming students to the many organizations at the college. Rho Chi sets up a booth where we share the mission, vision, and activities of the organization with the PY1 students. This serves as the perfect time to inform students of the requirements for membership and alert them early of the benefits of academic success through Rho Chi membership. During this time we are also able to sell merchandise stocked by the organization from previous years including lanyards, badge reels, blankets, and remaining “Brains and Guidelines”. This year, we used this opportunity to collect orders for the first sets of “Top 200 Flashcards”. Our organization has participated in this event for over 6 years.
Financial/ Budgeting: Provide information on how your budget was determined and approved and how it supported your chapter’s activities. Include information on fund-raising that was conducted to meet this budget. (Limit 250 words) (See Appendix 2 for Budget Example Template.)  (For split campuses, please reference the budget items by campus.)
Our budget and financial planning was a collaborative effort between our chapter advisor and the treasurer, Betty Petrovich. Our advisor provided guidelines for price points to Betty who then made all chapter purchases within the budget guidelines. We had several fundraising activities that allowed us to host our initiation dinner at University of Cincinnati Nippert Stadium North Lounge. Our chapter spent around $5,500 on this event. New initiates are invited to the function at no charge, but guests were asked to pay $25 for their meal. Dues paid by members cover the costs of the initiation ceremony and food for lunch meetings. We budget $60-80 for lunches during meetings. This April we hosted a recognition ceremony for Beta Nu’s 2018 Lecture Award Nominee in which we spent approximately $550 for a gift for the honoree and lunch for all attendees. This year we took pre-orders for both of our fundraising activities (“Top 200 Flashcards” and “Brains and Guidelines”) to avoid having to pre-pay for copies of these products. We made around $3,000 combined from all fundraising activities. One set of Top 200 Flashcards was sold for $20, Brains were sold for $10, and Guidelines were sold for $20. Over the past year, we have a net loss of around $500. This can be attributed to the Recognition Ceremony that we have not previously had in the past. A planned increase in fundraising efforts and decrease in lunch spending will help the 2019 Rho Chi class to make up for these losses.
Initiation Function: Describe the initiation function, including when and where it took place, who attended it (not specific names), information on the speaker (if applicable), etc.  (Limit 250 words)

The 2017 Beta Nu chapter initiation took place on February 16th at University of Cincinnati’s Nippert Stadium North Lounge. Rho Chi members, 20 new initiates and their friends and family, faculty of the James L. Winkle College of Pharmacy, and our keynote speaker and his colleagues were all in attendance. A warm welcome was given by president, Darby Cochran, Dean Neil MacKinnon, and Dean Bradley Hein. Dean Hein took this time to thank the Rho Chi members from the class of 2017 and 2018 and the executive board for their efforts over the previous year. Our key note speaker was Mr. Mike Espel, Director of Pharmacy at St. Vincent de Paul Charitable Pharmacy. Mr. Espel spoke about the history of the profession of pharmacy, and his role in it. He also gave members of the audience tips for success. Mr. Espel was presented with a gift of gratitude for speaking and for his contributions to our profession. The 20 new Rho Chi members were then inducted during the initiation ritual. After the initiation ritual, Amanda Gibson, Vice President, presented Dr. Nick Messinger with the 2017 Rho Chi Faculty Excellence Award. Closing remarks were then given by Dean Hein.
Evaluation/Reflection: Provide a reflective paragraph that evaluates the effectiveness of your activities and ways to improve. (Limit 500 words)
The Beta Nu chapter executive board, members, and advisor are very proud of the accomplishments achieved over the past year. We have been able to continue traditions from years past, and create new traditions to be carried on in the future. We achieved our goals by involving every member in each activity and soliciting help from members outside of the executive board when needed. Our organization prides ourselves on the ability to involve every member in our activities even if they do not hold a traditional leadership role. Our members from the class of 2018 have been able to make a positive impact on our college and community by tutoring students in need to spending Saturday mornings volunteering at St. Vincent de Paul. We are extremely proud of the success of our new fundraiser – “Top 200 Flashcards”, as they sustained our organization financially, and more importantly helped the students at our college learn and study important material in the pharmacy curriculum. We are also proud of the efforts our members have put into making sure Study Lab remains a successful operation, and the time they put into the future of their peers through tutoring.
Our chapter has had many successes over the previous years, but also has room for improvement. We would like to increase our college-wide involvement as we are a smaller organization. We have plans to do this through our involvement in the upcoming Pharmacy 5K. The 2017-2018 President, Bethany Tabeling, also has plans to increase college-wide involvement in Rho Chi events. We plan to continue and further our outreach to the community to foster collaboration, promote the highest ethical standards, and encourage the intellectual achievements of Rho Chi members.
Other information:
None

If your chapter would like to be considered for the Most Improved Chapter Award, please complete the following form on a separate page.

Most Improved Chapter Award
Some chapters have been relatively inactive in past years, but current students/advisors have made great strides to increase the activities/projects of their chapters.  Rho Chi has instituted a designation for the “Most Improved Chapter Award” to recognize such strides.  In order to be eligible for this award, a chapter must meet all the basic chapter requirements requested within the chapter annual report.  Furthermore, the chapter annual report, names of elected officers, and the name of the chapter delegate to the Rho Chi Society National Office must be submitted to the Rho Chi National Office by the respective deadlines for each of these items. The chapter must send a representative to the Rho Chi Society Annual Meeting.  In addition, chapters must have “active” chapter status for at least 2 consecutive years (e.g., new schools must be in at least the third year of chapter activity).   
If your chapter would like to be considered for the “Most Improved Chapter Award,” indicate the significant improvement(s) of your chapter below.  Limit to one page.
Name of School/College:

Chapter name and region:

Name of member submitting statement:

Name of Chapter Advisor:
Appendix 1

Chapter Activities Report Template

	[Chapter Name, School Name] Activity Table
	

	Category of Activity1
	Title of Activity
	Brief Description2
	How Does This Activity Align With the Rho Chi Mission Statement?
	Years the Activity has Been Ongoing?
	If Activity has Been Ongoing for >1 Year, What Evaluations Have Been Done to Assess the Success of the Activity and What Improvements Have Been Done Over the Past Year?
	How Many Members Participated in the Activity?
	How Many Students (non-members) and/or Patients were impacted by the Activity?
	Financial Information for the Activity [Budget Required, Fundraising Amount]

	Intellectual Leadership Activities (i.e., tutoring, sponsored lectures, poster sessions, etc.)
	Tutoring
	Rho Chi members were paired with students looking for personal tutoring services for pharmacy curriculum.
	Promotion of academic excellence, encourages intellectual achievement, and development of intellectual leaders
	Formally for 4 years and informally for over 11 years
	Rho Chi evaluated the usage of tutoring services and determined the need for addition of the “Study Lab” program. The importance of tutoring has been impressed upon each Rho Chi member and each has been encouraged to participate.
	13
	17
	No finances were required for tutoring services.

	
	Study Lab
	Rho Chi members hosted informal study sessions where students were encouraged to ask questions.
	Promotion of academic excellence, encourages intellectual achievement, and development of intellectual leaders
	2 years
	Rho Chi evaluated attendance at sessions and implemented a requirement for some students to attend.
	15
	34
	No finances were required for tutoring services.

	
	OTC Challenge
	Rho Chi hosted a jeopardy style OTC Challenge to choose state level competitors.
	Promotion of academic excellence, encourages intellectual achievement, fosters collaboration, and development of intellectual leaders
	4 years
	Rho Chi increased its advertising for this event to encourage college-wide participation.
	7
	19
	$100 was budgeted for supplies needed and prizes for winning teams.

	College of Pharmacy Events [non-academic, non-patient outreach]
	Pharmacy 5K
	Rho Chi is collaborating with intercollegiate organizations to plan a Pharmacy 5K.
	Fosters collaboration
	1st year of involvement
	N/A
	6
	300
	No current financial information. Rho Chi will be contributing to funding of a portion of the event.

	Patient Outreach Events/ Community Service
	St. Vincent de Paul Charitable Pharmacy
	Rho Chi members volunteer each Saturday to help staff the pharmacy.
	Encourages intellectual achievement, fosters collaboration, and development of intellectual leaders
	11+ years
	We have evaluated the needs of the pharmacy for volunteers and has encouraged members to volunteer more often than required and to participate in “Punch Out” events and their annual inventory.
	19
	6 full time employees of the pharmacy and hundreds of patients seen
	No finances were required for volunteer services.

	Fundraising Events
	Brains and Guidelines
	Rho Chi members produce and update resources to be purchased by those interested.
	Encourages intellectual achievement and stimulates critical inquiry to advance pharmacy
	6 years
	Our members evaluate the production annually and update them as indicated by changes in guidelines. We also take into consideration the feedback received from those who purchase them.
	19
	Each purchaser of the products
	Costs were covered by pre-payments from buyers. Profit was over $1,600.

	
	Top 200 Flashcards
	Rho Chi members produced a set of Top 200 Flashcards to be purchased by interested parties.
	Encourages intellectual achievement
	1st year of production
	N/A
	19
	Each purchaser of the product
	Costs were covered by pre-payment from the buyers. Profit was approximately $4,000.

	
	Taste of Pharmacy Merchandise Sales
	Merchandise was sold to students at the college.
	Fosters collaboration
	Over 6 years 
	We take into consideration the wants of the students in deciding what merchandise to sell.
	1
	Each purchaser of the products
	Merchandise was pre-paid in previous years. Profit was approximately $100.


Guidelines:

1. For each activity within a category use a separate line in the table (you may add more lines as you see fit)

2. Keep your descriptions of each activity brief limiting overall table to 3 pages or less.
Appendix 2
Rho Chi Chapter Annual Report Template and Example.

	ITEM
	Amount Debited        ($$ spent)
	Amount Credited      ($$ raised)
	Balance
	Comment

	
	
	
	
	

	Opening Balance 
	
	
	12,428.70
	5/31/16

	St Vincent de Paul donation (golf outing)
	    $150.00
	
	
	

	Top 200 Flashcard Sales
	$1583.76
	$3687.00
	
	

	New Member Dues
	$1300.00
	
	
	

	Initiation Ceremony
	$5518.48
	$5366.00
	
	

	Monthly Meetings: Lunch
	$738.72
	
	
	

	Brains and Guidelines Sales
	$752.09
	$1730.00
	
	

	2018 Rho Chi Lecture Award Recognition Ceremony
	$549.52
	
	
	

	APhA funding
	$350.00
	
	
	

	Rho Chi cords graduating P4s
	$275.00
	
	
	

	Misc.
	$69.40
	
	
	

	Ending Balance
	
	
	11,924.73
	5/31/17


The Rho Chi Society

National Office Contact Information:
Email:  RhoChi@unc.edu

Telephone:  (919) 843-9001

Fax:  (919) 962-0644

Revised 9-12-14

[image: image1.png]